PSAC London Area Council Annual General Meeting
May 5, 2016
5:30 pm – London Regional Office
Present:  Nancy Richter, President (AGRU 0017), Janet Hauck, Vice President (USGE 0060) via TC, Carolyn Barham, Recording Secretary (UNE 0268), Jacqueline Gyorgy (CEIU 581).
Regrets:  Barb Pawlovich, Treasurer (UTE 0017)
Guests:   Lynn Meston PSAC London Regional Rep.


1) Welcome & Introductions:  After a light dinner, Nancy thanked those in attendance for coming.

2) Review of Minutes and Action Items:

Motion made by Nancy to accept minutes, Jan seconded, all in favour.
ACTION ITEM: N. Richter to distribute invoice to locals for donations toward AC activities/sponsorship.  Done.
ACTION ITEM: Barb to forward financial statement to REVP by March 18, 2016.  Completed.

ACTION ITEM: Nancy to coordinate meetings lobbying of the 5 federal MPs in London area.  Completed.  Lobbying summary below.

ACTION ITEM: Political action plan: Nancy to draft report and Executive to review.
Agenda Item 3: Financial Report: B Pawlovich

Barb sent her regrets, but reported that our bank balance is $2,638.36.  She mentioned the member who has our financial documents for the audit has returned to work, and she will follow up with him.

Nancy reported that she has received two cheques from Ontario Council for regional and national funding, totalling $2,100. 
Agenda Item 4: London Area Council Sponsored Events
London District Labour Council: B. Pawlovich: meets 1st Wednesday of every month for executive, 2nd Wednesday is open meeting.  On Apr. 15th Barb attended the rally outside MP Sue Barnes office: “Fight for $15 & Fairness”, to increase minimum wage in Ontario.
United Way “Stock That Kitchen” campaign for Syrian refugees in the London area:  (Apr. 14 – May 5).  Nancy had distributed posters regarding this campaign to Area Council contacts, and will be stopping by the donation site after this meeting with a shopping cart full of kitchen supplies donated at her workplace.

Sister Nancy motioned that London Area Council donate $200 for this worthy community campaign.  Seconded by Jan; All in favour; Passed.
Action:  B. Pawlovich to mail $200 cheque to Dani Bartlett at London United Way specifying “Stock That Kitchen” labour campaign.

Annual Labour Day Celebration:  will be held Thursday, Sept. 1, 2016
MP Lobbying summary:
March 3:  Ling Chen and Nancy Richter met with Conservative MP Karen Vecchio, who made it clear that she  was not in favour of repealing the anti-union Bills C4, C525 and C377.  She believes in outsourcing public service jobs and that smaller government is better.  A letter thanking her for her time was sent.

March 16:  Barb Pawlovich and Nancy Richter lobbied Liberal MP Peter Fragiskatos, who seemed supportive of repealing the anti-union Bills C4, C525 and C377. He, and his assistant, Ryan Gauss, suggested that our sick time needed to be “modernized/tweeked”, but Sisters Barb & Nancy set them straight. N. Richter followed up with a thank you letter to MP Fragiskatos and included the Parliamentary Report on actual sick time taken by public servants.

March 31:  Sara Johnson Vleuten and Nancy Richter lobbied Liberal MP Kate Young, who seemed sympathetic of our issues, but wanted to speak with her party on where they stood on repealing the anti-union Bills C4, C525 and C377.  She appreciated to examples we gave on how cuts have affected London residents.

April 4:  Deanna Gosselin, Todd Woytiuk and Nancy Richter (via TC) met with NDP Irene Mathyssen who was supportive of repealing the anti-union Bills C4, C525 and C377.  She promised to hold the current gov’t accountable on their mandate latter, budget and campaign promises to Veterans.  MP Mathyssen appreciated that Deanne will keep her abreast of strategies arising from an upcoming UVAE Nat’l strategy meeting.  Nancy sent back up documents including the Parliamentary report on public servant sick time along with a thank you letter.  MP Mathyssen thanked us for speaking to her about these issues (which also included the fact attacking our sick time is back on the table) and mentioned that we have her full support.

Sister Jan Hauck reported that Oxford Conservative MP Dave MacKenzie had confirmed his attendance to an event in Ottawa, but did not show.  He is also not returning any requests to meet.
Agenda Item 5:  Education Report

Sister Lynn Meston reported a great turn out at March & April TUB & Grievance Handling courses in London.  Noted upcoming Talking Union Basics course June 4-5, 2016 and Grievance Handling  XXXX, 2016 in Windsor.
Teleconference for TB table locals: Wed. May 11th at either noon or 5pm regarding June 8th Day of Action to support bargaining.  Both her and Todd have attended TB bargaining updates in London, Windsor and Sarnia. 
Agenda Item 7:  Round Table
Jackie:  Reported that over 90% of members at her worksite are terms, and there has been a recent hiring of 8 new team leaders and 15 indeterminate staff. 
Relayed interest in organizing social events for members (bowling, baseball, skating, pool, etc).  Sister Jan mentioned the London Life Recreation Field (Talbot & Oxford St.)
Action:  Nancy to share the AC contact list with Jackie so she may solicit locals for ideas.

Jan: USGE is experiencing many problems with the new Phoenix Pay system.  Problems range from not being paid, to incorrect pay amount, to incorrect leave credits.  Other experiencing similar problems should:  contact Nat’l office (C. Alyward) and their local MP.  She noted that an “emergency cq” can take 20 days.  She mentioned possibility of using pre-distributed bans and taking photos of hands only.  Jan also mentioned about wearing purple to support victims of sexual assault and in support mental health awareness week.
Nancy:  *Had organized 4 JLP-Anti-Harassment Awareness in the workplace sessions at her worksite, mgmt. had made them mandatory as Ag. Canada scored slightly higher on harassment issues on the PS survey.  90% of indeterminate staff + 17 students attended. In one session, a Labour Relations officer from Ottawa VC’d, as a ‘resource’, not a participant.  This made the members uncomfortable, as it seemed she was taking notes as they spoke.  The JLP facilitators agreed that observers are not permitted during workshops, and the VC was disconnected.  Nat’l JLP office was notified and they agreed.
*Noticed that as of the new year, her workplace OHS Committee poster and minutes had changed the titles of “union and management rep” to “Employee and Employer reps”.  We were told these titles more closely match rules and regulations, and that staff that supervise are considered an “Employer/management representative”.  Nat’l OHS vehemently disagrees and will be taking AAFC to task.
*Brown water flowed from the potable water at her worksite. From Apr. 15-27th the water was deemed not potable due to “turbidity”.  The Employer provided bottled water, but many questions, including why the OHS committee wasn’t involved, remain.  As the investigative report was only distributed one hour before the May OHS meeting, union reps refused to attend as they had not been given sufficient time to review the report.
* reported that her local VP, Ling Chen, attended, along with 80 others, the 1st Regional PSAC  Racially Visible Members Conference in Toronto and reported it, and the networking, very interesting.  We compared the concepts of:  glass ceiling vs concrete ceiling vs ‘sticky floor’.
* reported that Sister Ling had organized a “Women in Science” seminar at her work site on March 8th. *still requesting essential positions list from Employer; have been asking since 2015. 
Lynn: reported on TBS meeting regarding bargaining updates.  Meetings were held in Kitchener, London, Windsor and Sarnia.  Low numbers for turn out but conference call scheduled for May 11 2016 to discuss National Day of Action on June 8th.  There will be a specific action required at each of the workplaces and the smaller workplaces, the more important the action.  More information will be given out on the call.  She indicated that the CRA/UTE bargaining unit has signed off on a settlement so vote is being called.  Bargaining unit is going to encourage a no vote.   Upcoming education includes a TUB on June 4/5th 2016 in Windsor, a Grievance Handling in Windsor as well in June or September and Advanced Representative training in November.  Nancy remarked that when local member comes back from training, her local has them do a report, Lynn mentioned appreciated receiving this feedback.
Next meeting:  Thursday, August 25, 2016 5:30pm PSAC London Regional Office.
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